5 September 2012

EC2012/A7


EDUCATION COMMITTEE

MINUTES

Wednesday 5 September 2012
2.00-4.20 p.m. in A204
Present: 
Mr Jim Dowling (Chair), Dr Claire Bohan, Mr Aaron Clogher,
Professor John Costello, Dr John Doyle, Dr Sarah Ingle, 
Mr Billy Kelly, Dr Lisa Looney, Ms Louise McDermott (Secretary), Dr Ciarán Mac Murchaidh, Dr Anne Sinnott, Dr Sheelagh Wickham
Apologies:
Professor Alan Harvey, Mr Martin Molony
In attendance:
Ms Aisling McKenna
SECTION A:
 AGENDA, MINUTES AND MATTERS ARISING
1. Adoption of the agenda
The agenda was adopted subject to the substitution of the reference to PPR with a 

reference to APR in the title of Item 4, and the deferral of Item 11 to the meeting of 

3 October 2012.
2. Minutes of the meeting of 6 June 2012
The minutes, which had been confirmed electronically, were noted.  They were signed by the Chair.



3. Matters arising from the minutes
3.1
It was noted that, notwithstanding the implementation of Business Intelligence, it was intended to retain Discoverer as a reporting tool for the foreseeable future, though Oracle will not invest further in it.  It was agreed that this information in respect of Discover would be conveyed to all Faculties if necessary.  (Item 3.1)
3.2
It was noted that developments were ongoing with respect to the proposed national student survey.  (Item 3.2)

3.3
It was noted that the EC would be apprised, as appropriate, of progress/completion 


in respect of a range of ongoing issues.  (Item 3.4)

3.4
It was noted that the Deans and the Associate Deans for Teaching and Learning/Education were very aware of the importance of discussing the needs of incoming students in terms of support, and of determining and implementing appropriate action.  The significant increase in the number of undergraduate Year 1 students in 2012/13, over previous years, was noted.  Dr Bohan outlined the strategic plan for student support formulated by the IUSSN (Irish Universities Student Services Network), which includes web-based resources for students at both second and third level and a web-based module aimed specifically at            second-level pupils in Transition Year.  (Item 3.7) 
3.5
It was noted that the University’s forthcoming strategic plan, Transforming Lives and Societies, would be launched on 20 September 2012 and that the Teaching and Learning component plan would be complete by the end of 2012.  (Item 3.8)
3.6
It was noted that the policy on feedback to support student learning had been approved by Academic Council at its meeting of 25 June 2012 and that implementation would begin in Faculties shortly.  The link between this policy and the forthcoming policy on assessment was noted as being a very important one.  The Chair undertook to discuss with Mr Kelly and the Deans of Faculty the composition of the forthcoming working group to be charged with developing this policy on assessment.  It was suggested  that that Registry and Information Systems and Support be represented on the working group since their work would be likely to be impacted by decisions taken in relation to assessment.  (See also Item 9.1 below.)  (Items 3.9 and 6.1)
3.7
It was noted that the School of Education Studies had provided updated information on the Professional Diploma in Education: it is now a full-time 60-credit programme over two years, as per Teaching Council requirements; lectures are delivered in the evenings, with school placements during the day; the part-time option remains available for the current Year 2 students, who began the programme on a part-time basis; the School is in the course of preparing a 120-credit two-year programme for future implementation, again as per Teaching Council requirements.  (Item 3.10)

3.8
It was noted that recommendations in respect of requests from external agencies to run DCU-awarded programmes were being drafted, and that these recommendations would be submitted for the consideration of the EC as soon as possible.  (Item 3.12) 

3.9
It was noted that the policy on Periodic Programme Review had been approved by Academic Council at its meeting of 25 June 2012 and that the policy and frequently-asked questions were available on line, with templates due to go on line also as soon as possible.   It was noted too that, in due course, experience gleaned by DCU Business School in the course of its application for AACSB
 accreditation would be made available to help to inform the implementation of PPR.  With respect to the payment to external experts who participate in PPR, it was agreed that the issues could most usefully be discussed within Schools and Faculties in consultation with the Finance Office and that local payment arrangements were likely to be the most efficient for the present.  (Items 4.4, 4.5 and 4.6)
3.10
 It was noted that a tenth annual EC meeting had been incorporated into the University Schedule of Meetings 2012/13.  (Item 13.1)

SECTION B:
STRATEGIC MATTERS FOR DISCUSSION 

4. Business Intelligence: enhanced functionality to enhance APR, and training needs
 
In the course of the discussion following Ms McKenna’s summary of progress to date, the following were noted:

· while modules may sometimes be taught in common, statistical information will be made available on a per-programme basis; however, this has the potential to be useful in helping to distinguish trends per programme 
· with respect to training for users of the relevant aspects of Business Intelligence, it may prove desirable to postpone access to potentially sensitive data until all necessary training has taken place; Ms McKenna will discuss the training schedule with the Training and Development team in the Human Resources Office and will let the EC members know the likely timeframe
· the QuID funding for the online guide to BI is proving very helpful;    follow-up training sessions in Faculties will prove a useful complement to it; the role of Faculties/Schools more generally in co-ordinating the training was noted 
· the feedback from the BI Steering Group will be conveyed to the incoming Vice-President Academic Affairs (Registrar) as soon as possible.

5.
Presentation on (a) employer feedback on Graduate Attributes and (b)                 HEA First Destinations Report information
5.1
In the course of her presentation, Ms McKenna noted the following:
· the response rate in respect of the HEA First Destinations survey had been the lowest in ten years; the HEA had nonetheless considered it relatively satisfactory

· the data collected by means of the survey are potentially extremely useful, but the collection exercise is very labour intensive and subject to potential flaws (e.g. because it is often necessary to obtain information from third parties)

· a new category of activity has become apparent in very recent years, as some students now report themselves as being engaged in unpaid internship

· there is no change from the previous survey results in terms of percentage of graduates seeking employment (10%)

· increased fees for postgraduate study may have the effect of encouraging graduates of Level 8 programmes to undertake employment instead of further study.
5.2
It was noted that it would be very helpful for those collecting the data to be in a position to use graduates’ mobile telephone numbers. A number of other options for simplifying the data collection process, and ensuring optimum timing in terms of collection, were also suggested.  It was noted that tracking students within one year of graduation might not always be the most appropriate way of getting useful information; for example, in the case of PhD graduates, information on their destination five years after graduation would be likely to be more useful.  The importance of appropriate dovetailing with the exit survey of graduates of research programmes administered by the Graduate  Studies Office was also noted.
5.3
It was suggested that, while from an American perspective the DCU (and overall Irish) data collection systems might not be viewed as ideal, from a European perspective they might be considered to be relatively advanced.  In this connection, it was noted that the IUA contribution to the EUA TRACKIT project was due to be launched shortly.

5.4
The Chair undertook to discuss with the Senior Management Group the possibility that a short-life working group might be set up to examine the issues and make recommendations.  Ms McKenna will propose to him a possible remit for the group.

5.5
The Chair thanked Ms McKenna, Mr Clogher and the Careers staff in Student Support and Development for their very considerable work in respect of the First Destinations information.

5.6
It was noted that the feedback from employers in respect of the Graduate Attributes had now been analysed in detail, and agreed that the resultant information would be made available to Programme Chairs.

6. VOLG recommendations and setting up of DCU Online Project Group
The VOLG recommendations were noted by Executive at its meeting of                 10 July 2012 and are available on line.  With respect to the establishment of a DCU Online Project Group under the chairmanship of the Deputy Registrar/Dean of Teaching and Learning, as recommended by the VOLG, the Chair undertook to liaise with Mr Kelly.  With respect to some of the other recommendations, e.g. those relating to ownership of initiatives and the scoping of the work involved in setting up the Centre for Digital Learning, it was noted that decisions on next steps were likely to be made by the University within a short timeframe and in the context of the availability of funding.  It was noted that consideration would also need to be given, in due course, to online initiatives involving the 3U Partnership.
7.
Recommendations of the Working Group on Non-Major Awards
7.1
Some of the recommendations were approved, as follows:
· that no future non-major award be developed below NFQ Level 8
· that proposals for stand-alone modules should henceforth incorporate admission requirements (which may, as and when appropriate, be met by means of Recognition of Prior Learning) and that any stand-alone modules for which there are no admission requirements should not be included in a non-major award

· that the proposed conditions relating to new awards associated with funding agencies be adopted subject to the substitution of the words ‘in relation to calls from funding agencies’ for ‘in response to calls from funding agencies’.
7.2
With respect to the recommendations about programmes in St Patrick’s College, it was noted that relevant discussion would take place at the meeting of the University Standards Committee on 13 September 2012 and the outcome would be  communicated to the Education Committee at its meeting of 3 October 2012.
7.3
With respect to the recommendations about joint awards, it was noted that a University position (taking the implications of the 3U Partnership into account) would be needed.  (See also Item 8.1 below.)
7.4
It was agreed that further consideration needed to be given to the proposed conditions under which new awards, recognising completion of a number of individual modules, might be made as well as to the desired scale and scope of development of non-major awards.  In this connection, issues in respect of continuing professional development were noted: if made available with low credit ratings, students might be encouraged to collect numerous small awards; the question arises of whether students who have taken Graduate Training Elements might wish to have them recognised as CPD awards (this would carry implications in respect of having students registered for two awards at the same time, which is not normally permitted by Marks and Standards).
7.5
It was agreed that Mr Kelly would incorporate the decisions of the EC into a revised document that would be sent to Faculties for the consideration of Faculty Teaching and Learning Committees.

7.6
The Chair thanked Mr Kelly and the other members of the Working Group for their work in respect of the above issues.
8.
Joint research supervision and awards
8.1
A number of issues relating to the proposal were noted, as follows:
· joint supervision and awards involve both an operational aspect and a strategic aspect: with respect to the latter, it will be important to establish the extent to which the University considers it desirable to engage in such activity

· opinion on the strategic desirability of such activity varies across the sector in Ireland; in wider European terms, there may be a perception that such activity is advantageous to less prestigious institutions
· care must be taken not to expend a disproportionate amount of resources to facilitate joint supervision of, and award to, one or a small number of students; more broadly, account needs to be taken of the workload implications of joint degrees 
· while it is easier, operationally, to award a dual than a joint degree, the issue of double-counting of credits arises; consideration might be given to stating that the University does not countenance such dual awards though, equally, situations might arise in which it would be appropriate for the University to engage in such awards
· consideration will also need to be given to the implications of the 3U Partnership for joint awards (see also Item 7.3 above)
8.2
It was agreed that the issues would be referred by the Deans of Faculty to the Heads of School, with a request for views, and that these views would be conveyed to the EC at its meeting of 3 October 2012.  It was noted that such recommendations as are ultimately approved by the University will apply not just to future requests for joint supervision/awards but also to a number of requests made recently.
9.
EC goals 2012/13 
9.1
As noted above (see Item 3.6), work is to begin shortly on developing a policy on assessment, in line with the goal formulated by the EC in 2011/12, and the links with the newly-approved policy on feedback to support student learning will need to be made clear.

9.2
It was agreed that the review of the effectiveness of QuEST would need to take place as early in 2012/13 as would be reasonable and that it should not be left to Semester 2. The Chair and Mr Kelly will discuss this.  It may be desirable to include QuEST as an agenda item for the EC meeting of 3 October 2012, with a view to discussing the extent, if any, to which the format might need to be changed in the light of the experience of the pilot scheme and to determining the optimum timing of the review.
9.3
It was noted that the forthcoming revised funding model from the HEA would be likely to have the effect of influencing programme development, in that such development would need to be seen clearly as consonant with the University’s mission.

9.4
It was agreed that the list of EC goals 2012/13 would be finalised at the 
3 October 2012 and 7 November 2012 meetings. 


SECTION C:
PROGRAMME- AND MODULE-SPECIFIC ISSUES 

10.
Schedule of PPR activity 2012/13

Approved.
11.
Recommendations on the role of the Research Ethics Committee vis-à-vis undergraduate research

Deferred to the meeting of 3 October 2012.
12.
Proposed Diploma in Health Studies

Approved subject to the replacement of references to failure with positively-worded references, on the basis that an award to be made to students should not be conceptualised as involving a failure to achieve another award.
13.
Approval procedures for structured research awards

Approved.
14.
Any other business

None.
Date of next meetings:

Wednesday 3 October 2012, 2.00 p.m. in A204
Signed:   _______________________

Date:
____________________

        Chair
� Association to Advance Collegiate Schools of Business
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